[image: image1.png]1894

<), BUXTED

PARISH COUNCIL





Clerks: Beccy Macklen & Claudine Feltham
PO Box 202, Heathfield, East Sussex, TN21 1BN 
t: 01435 812798 e: clerk@buxted-pc.gov.uk w: buxtedvillage.org.uk

9 March 2021
MINUTES
Minutes of the REMOTE meeting of the Council held on Tuesday 9th February 2021 at 7.00 p.m.

	Present: 
	Cllrs. Blandford (Parish Council Chairman), Cllr Rose (Planning Chairman), Bolton, Coxon, Humphrey, Illingworth, Johnson, Moss and Roberts
Cllr Illingworth joined the meeting at 1906 hours

Cllr Moss joined the meeting at 1920 hours

Cllr Bolton joined the meeting at 1929 hours
Cllr Johnson joined the meeting at 1956 hours


Also present: ESCC Galley, Clerks Beccy Macklen and Claudine Feltham.



	Public: 
	Two members of the public were present.


	01/03/21
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllrs Cox, McQuarrie, and Marshall.


	02/03/21
	DECLARATION OF MEMBERS INTERESTS
All councillors declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Ionides Trust by virtue of the parish council being managing agents of the site.

Cllr. Rose declared a prejudicial interest in any matters relating to the land west of Church Road (Beechbrook Park due to having owned part of the application site 
Cllr. Illingworth declared a personal interest in any matters related to the St Margaret’s and St Mary’s Churches by virtue of being a member of the PCC.


	03/03/21
	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the REMOTE meeting held on 9th February 2021 were signed by Cllr Blandford as a correct record of the meeting. This was proposed by Cllr Roberts and seconded by Cllr Coxon.


	04/03/21
05/03/21
	Planning applications considered: 
Application: WD/2021/0257/F
Expiry date for response to WDC: 17th March 2021

Location: LOWFELL, FIVE ASH DOWN, UCKFIELD, TN22 3AP

Description: Erection of first floor extension above existing kitchen at rear of property. Fit bi fold doors in back of kitchen. no objections, recommend approval, subject to any comments from neighbouring properties. 

The parish council are unaware of any concerns from neighbours, and unsure if the WDC planning notice has been put up on site yet.
To consider any planning applications received after the publication of this agenda, where the details have been made public on the WDC website: None.
Responses submitted to WDC:

Application: WD/2021/0196/F

Expiry date for response to WDC: 1st March 2021

Location: COXBROOK, HURSTWOOD ROAD, HIGH HURSTWOOD, BUXTED, TN22 4BJ

Description: Demolition of garage and detached store. Erection of garage Response from Buxted Parish Council to WDC:

Whilst the parish council did not have any objections to this application, they would respectfully request that WDC consider a condition for the garage to be legally tied to the dwelling so that it cannot be used as separate residential dwelling.

(Cllr Cox declared a personal interest as the applicant is known to her and did not comment on this application).
Application: WD/2021/0199/F

Expiry date for response to WDC: 2nd March 2021

Location: 3 ASHENGATE WAY, FIVE ASH DOWN, UCKFIELD, TN22 3EX

Description: Proposed conversion of existing garage to habitable room and replacement of central rooflight to the rear elevation.

Response from Buxted Parish Council to WDC: the parish council do not object to this application, providing that there is private parking for at least two cars maintained within the boundaries of the property, as they are aware that parking is limited in this location.

Application: WD/2021/0222/F

Expiry date for response to WDC: 3rd March 2021

Location: OLD POPESWOOD COTTAGE, LIMES LANE, BUXTED, TN22 4PB

Description: Proposed two-storey rear extension.

Response from Buxted Parish Council to WDC: the parish have no objections to this application and ask if WDC can please make the conservation officer aware of this application in view of possible historical value.

Application: WD/2020/2647/F

Expiry date for response to WDC: 12th March 2021

Location: KITCHENER'S, FIVE ASH DOWN, UCKFIELD, TN22 3AH

Description: A replacement dwelling with a new detached garage

Buxted Parish Council response to WDC: the parish council object to this application on the grounds of over development of the site. The parish council feel a replacement bungalow of similar height to the current dwelling, with an increase in floor space of up to 50% would be more appropriate.

Application: WD/2021/0254/F

Expiry date for response to WDC: 16th March 2021

Location: HOPES COTTAGE, 43 HURSTWOOD ROAD, BUXTED, TN22 4BB

Description: Small rear extension

Response from Buxted Parish Council to WDC: no objections.



	06/03/21
	Update on applications previously considered by the parish council, and determined by the district council:
Application: WD/2020/2288/F

Description: Proposed single storey rear extension Location: GABLES, FRAMFIELD ROAD, BUXTED, TN22 4PP

Update: Approved

Application: WD/2020/1770/LB

Description: Conversion of existing dairy into accommodation ancillary to the main house Location: THE OLD MAYPOLE FARM, HURSTWOOD ROAD, HIGH HURSTWOOD, BUXTED, TN22 4AH

Update: Approved

Application: WD/2020/2684/F

Description: Single storey conservatory to the rear of the property Location: 46 MEAD LANE, BUXTED, TN22 4AS

Update: Approved

Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended) - Planning Appeal against Refusal of a Householder Application

Planning Inspectorate Ref: APP/C1435/D/21/3267649 Appeal Start date: 19 February 2021.
Location: QUARRY FARM, ROYAL OAK LANE, HIGH HURSTWOOD, BUXTED, TN22 4AL

Description: Retrospective application for the erection of a single storey double garage with

apex roof. Construction of a hard surface joining existing driveway to garage. Proposed drainage carried out (soakaway) to minimise surface water run-off.
Planning Inspectorate Ref: APP/C1435/D/21/3267649 Appeal Start date: 19 February 2021.
1914 hours – Cllr Rose finished chairing the planning part of the meeting, Cllr Blandford took over to Chair the parish council.



	07/03/21
	ESCC/WDC REPORT 
Cllr Galley confirmed the ESCC, and the Police and Crime Commissioner elections will go ahead on 6th May 2021. Theoretically, councillors are allowed to canvas as of 8th March, but political groups consider this is a bad idea due to the pandemic. Canvasing residents will be resumed if and when considered appropriate.
Local Issues – Cllr Galley, Cllr Humphrey and two residents have been promised a meeting with the ESCC drainage team regarding Coopers Green. No dates have been given yet so this will be chased up.

Cllr. Galley also mentioned that at the previous meeting Cllr Cox had raised issues regarding the state of the road in Royal Oak Lane. This has been visited and does need some attention so this will be raised with officers. Limes Lane has also been visited but it has been dry so no obvious issues. He advised he will visit again when wet.

Cllr Illingworth reported from WDC that the Local Plan continues to progress. Hailsham Aspires development plan also continues to work forwards with regards regeneration of houses, shops, and roads in the area. 
An electric charging point and solar farm planning application off the A22 at Uckfield was approved at PCN the previous week. 



	08/03/21
	ANNUAL REVIEW OF COUNCIL DOCUMENTS
Prior to the meeting the clerk circulated all the documents listed below to councillors for review prior to the parish council meeting. The clerks update all documents during the year as and when necessary.
· Financial Regulations

· Standing Orders

· Fixed Asset Register

· Insurance Documents
· Risk Assessment
All documents were reviewed and considered up to date with the following amendment. Approval and amendments were proposed by Cllr Roberts and seconded by Cllr Rose.
Financial Regulations – The index is out of sync with pages in the documents. To be amended.
Standing Orders – 4e relates to visiting planning application sites. This should be amended to add “where considered necessary or appropriate”.
Standing Orders - 18f and g refer to the EU. These to be deleted.
Standing Orders – 18D – wording re: advertisement in newspapers – amend to website.


Fixed Asset Register – add new basketball board/hoop.


	09/03/21
	BUXTED FOOTBALL CLUB – Request for hardstanding/seating area outside the pavilion
Prior to the meeting the clerk circulated a request from Buxted Football Club to install a hardstanding outside of the Pavilion together with seating, to allow outside service of drinks as when the club can open back up when COVID restrictions ease. The work would be funded entirely by Buxted Football Club. Councillors supported this idea and approved this work.
Land to the rear of the pavilion (Buxted Football Club)
The land behind the Football Club long unused is being cleared. The person doing the work has requested a meeting to meet him on site. The parish council need to put up a fence, at their cost, to screen off whatever he chooses to do on his land but also make it a safe transition from public to private land. However, before we can do that, he will need to remove some of the mess he has made so we can erect a fence that will last and lay a drain on our land to take off excess water as he has filled in whatever remained of the more natural ditch to the ex-hedgerow bank in is clearance/dumping works. This has not been helped by his latest email whereby he states that asbestos and other materials have been dumped on his land from parish council land and trees and hedges removed. Cllr Roberts volunteered to attend a meeting with the chairman and clerk.


	10/03/21
	OUTSTANDING MATTERS

Mobile phone coverage: Nothing to report.
Public footpaths: 
Trees on Recreation Ground Track: work has been carried out to the trees along the track to the Recreation Ground and thereafter. There was some dialogue between a Pavilion committee member and one of the unsuccessful contractors to say the work had not been carried out satisfactorily. After having inspected the trees and contacted out arboreal consultant it was affirmed correct procedure had been undertaken with regard to the power line. The contractors are returning to site to remedy further incomplete works.
Road Safety: The clerk updated that the sourcing and installation of village gates is still being undertaken and locations for the gates have been identified. The difficulty is finding the right people who can help with the technical information required by ESCC such as wind loading evidence. Cllr Galley commented that Piltdown Residents Association had similar issues but have now installed the gates, so it would be worth contacting them for advice.
Wealden Local Development Framework:  Nothing to report.
Property issues: 
Reading Room renovation survey – update following Working Party meeting. 
Reports had been circulated previously after the meeting at the Reading Room and the conclusions to that meeting are as follows:

· It was agreed that the provision of the Fire Risk Assessment was priority, upon which future options and the extent of works would be influenced.

· D.B (building surveyor) and John Rose, met on site and undertake limited investigations into the stage floor construction and future involvement of a structural engineer. Cllr. Rose advised the central heating boiler needs to be in a room with a purpose-built fire door. The ceiling in the under-stage storage area was investigated and it was ascertained where the various boundaries and weight bearing walls are throughout the building.
· D.B to speak with the electrical engineers who undertook the electrical inspection in 2020, to confirm the potential future works required in association with refurbishment.

· Following receipt and review of the above, D.B will prepare a further report for discussion by the group, to facilitate an options appraisal report and programme to be produced and presented to the Parish Council.
· Aspects that will have to be included in a refurbishment would be to make the building safe first and foremost; disabled access, refurbishment of toilets to create two single multi-use toilets, smaller kitchen to facilitate a fire access through a corridor from the hall to avoid the kitchen.

Standing Orders were suspended to allow a member of the Buxted Players to mention that the original survey advised one of the requirements may be to block up the door from the stage to the small room. If this were to be done this would stop any access to enable performances. If possible, please do not block this access and instead use a fire door.

The chairman commented that until we have had the fire risk assessment, we will not be making any decisions. Cllr Roberts advised that we need to ascertain what we need to do on safety grounds before we look at what we would like to do. However, it remains clear that the building cannot stay as is.

Next Working Party meeting to be set in first week of April if the fire report has been received.
Communications Matters: Noting to report.


	11/03/21
	CORRESPONDENCE
P1 – Samaritans – request for grant – following some discussion it was agreed, 4 in favour and 3 against that a grant of £200 as requested be awarded.
However, it was agreed that a discussion needs to take place prior to the next grants application process as to whether the parish council awards parish funds to national organisations or those funded centrally by Govt. Claudine will circulate the existing grants policy. Further discussion at the annual Finance Committee
P2 – Local Resident – request to put seed swap in the BT Box, Tanyards Cottages, Framfield Road. 
The chairman had a phone conversation with the person who raised this matter, and she would be willing to look after it for us and she lives in Gordon Road. The idea has been carried out in Backhouse Lane, West Sussex and even had Monty Don endorsing the project. Whilst it is considered a lovely idea, there may be some problems. There is no parking, and it would be mostly having to be a ‘visit on foot’ visit and we would have to talk to the local resident who currently ‘maintains’ the phone box. Currently, structurally it seems to be in reasonable condition but will need repainting soon. A bottom panel on the door, which appears to be wooden, is rotten and will need replacing. If used as a plant swap there would need to be shelves fitted within. A small amount of money might be needed from the pc to kick start this. 
Clerk to contact the representative local resident from Tanyards Cottages to advise of the idea. In principle it was agreed for a trial period and therefore the volunteer would be advised of this and ascertain what help she may need to get the project up and running.
P3 – Local Resident – request for the PC to support the planting of a COVID Memorial on council land and possible financial support to top up fund raising.

You have all, already been sent some information on this, and the original idea has come from landowners, with much larger plots of land, to plant a circle of 33 cherry trees.  As cherry trees require a gap of some 3-4 metres between each one a good deal of space is required, and it is only if you plant in large numbers do you get the impression of a circle. Having walked round the Ionides and Recreation land it is more likely than we can find a space for three trees, one option is near the entrance. In this location are cherry trees that were previously planted since 2012 (show pictures). The Ionides trust was involved with planting trees on the Ionides land in 2012 and that invoice was retrieved. It became obvious that, very conservatively, the cost of planting three trees could cost around £900, if planting trees that are 3-4 metres high. It is not really recommended to plant smaller ones that come in, far cheaper, but are only 175 m high. There will also, possibly, the cost of paying someone to plant them and erect posts and cross bar support and install deer proof netting. See further information at the end of the minutes.
Additionally, and potentially associated with the project, the bench at the end of Queenstock Lane was reported as the paving slabs around the ‘bench with a view’ are broken and nearly caused an accident recently. They are cracked and lifted. Now that the development is taking place immediately behind the bench perhaps it is time to relocate the bench. This could be taken to the Ionides land and placed near the cherry trees. Cllr Rose volunteered to speak to the site owner with regards to removing the bench and slabs, to potentially move the bench to the new positions of the COVID cherry tree project. If the bench is not considered appropriate for the memorial site, the clerk would source a suitable alternative.
Following a long discussion, it was decided to support the memorial project. The Parish Council will work with the local resident on design and timescales as it is considered autumn would be a preferred time to plant. It was also agreed to use the tree guards which were removed from the Millennium Wood.

Tree figures and details available on request.


	12/03/21
	FINANCE

(i) to approve the payment list for March 4630 to 4650 totalling £9,220.79 + VAT. Proposed by Cllr. Roberts seconded by Cllr. Rose - approved.
(ii) to approve the bank reconciliations for February 2021 – approved – Cllr. Roberts seconded Cllr. Rose
(iii) to receive the RBS reports: EMR, Cash & Investment Reconciliation, Receipts, and payments to date - noted
(iv) Account’s summary – circulated separately to councillors, to be attached to minutes – noted.
(v) To approve terms of reference for internal auditor 2020/21

(vi) Request for Direct Debit payments to be approved - proposed by Cllr. Roberts and seconded by Cllr. Rose – approved.


	13/03/21
	OTHER MEETINGS
The chairman met, virtually, with the CEO of Ashdown Forest, new in post since early this year who thanked Buxted PC for its past support.


	14/03/21
	MEMBERS QUESTIONS 
The clerk was asked to arrange a meeting with landowner of the land to the rear of the football club.


	15/03/21
	ANNOUNCEMENTS:  
We have received notification from SSALC that it will cease trading as Sussex and Surrey Association on 31st March 2021 but will continue as Sussex independently in a reduced format.

The May meeting possibly moved to first week due to online meeting rules currently ending on 7 May 2021 (unless Government changes legislation)


	
	The meeting closed at 20.38 hours. 


East Sussex County Council Ongoing Matters:
	DATE RAISED
	CASE NO
	DESCRIPTION
	OPEN/CLOSED RESOLUTION

	21/12/2020
	00529461
	Britts Farm Alleyway – access through difficult due to blocking by

vegetation and fallen fence
	21/12 – passed to officers

	21/12/2020
	00527587
	Switching off streetlamps in Britts Farm alleyway, or at least switching off one on 24 hours
	21/12 – passed to officers 26/1 – still being discussed by officers.
22/2 – resident advised that the orange light has now changed to a bright white light and is still on 24 hours (so worse situation)

	21/01/2021
	00539076
	Blocked drain outside St

Mary’s Church, Church Road, Buxted
	25/1 – passed to officer to investigate

	27/01/2021
	00541323
	Width of pavement between St Raphael’s and Toll Farm Triangle, Buxted
	27/1 – passed to officers.
9/2 – officers could not identify location they need a better description! Email response sent.


BUXTED PARISH COUNCIL ACCOUNTS SUMMARY FOR MARCH 2021 MEETING

	SUMMARY FOR MARCH 2021 PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
	 
	 

	Figures from RBS Summary Receipts and Payments report & EMR Report
	 
	 

	OPENING BALANCE 1ST APRIL 2020
	£310,045.00
	 

	INCOME TO 26TH FEB 2021
	£138,807
	 

	EXPENDITURE TO 26TH FEB 2021
	£131,734
	 

	BALANCE
	£317,118
	 

	 
	 
	 

	CLOSING BALANCE ON ACCOUNTS 26TH FEB 2021
	 
	 

	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	£127,926.91
	 

	YOUTH COUNCIL ACCOUNT
	£545.63
	 

	BUSINESS RESERVE (HALL) ACCOUNT
	£7.16
	 

	BUSINESS RESERVE (PLAY) ACCOUNT
	£51,124.40
	 

	CAPITAL RESERVES
	£137,513.77
	 

	TOTAL
	£317,117.87
	 

	 
	 
	 

	EAR MARKED RESERVES (EMR)
	BALANCE
	NOTE ANY EXPENDITURE FROM EMR

	ELECTIONS
	£3,131.25
	NONE

	STAFF
	£1,500
	NONE

	PLAY AREAS - RENEWAL
	£14,850
	NONE

	PLAY AREAS - MAINTENANCE
	£5,420
	NONE

	TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT
	£6,000
	NONE

	COMPUTER AND OFFICE EQUIPMENT
	£2,500
	NONE

	LEGAL AND VALUATION FEES
	£5,000
	NONE

	PARISH HALL DEVELOPMENT
	£9,496.00
	NONE

	ALLOTMENT DEPOSITS 
	£1,160
	NONE

	REPAIRS & RENEWALS (READING ROOM)
	£26,500
	NONE

	CIL FUNDS
	£11,325
	NONE

	NEW HALL FUNDS
	£0
	NONE

	PLAY EQUIPMENT OFF SITE
	£51,122.74
	NONE

	TOTAL EMRS
	£138,005.11
	 

	 
	 
	 

	GENERAL RESERVES
	£179,112.76
	 


Ionides Trust Update:

Most recent correspondence from the Trust’s solicitor: “A little belatedly but I wanted to acknowledge safe receipt of your payment.  The Scouts’ solicitor is just getting money from them and then we will be able to complete.  I am hoping this will be by the 9th but, given the history of this matter, trust you will understand if I make no promises!”
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